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Updates & Amendments: 
 
November 29, 2007 –  Removed 436 Mammoth Road from list of properties (Building 

gutted, completely modernized) 
 
January 31, 2008 –  Removed 42 Litchfield Road from list of properties (Barn 

removed, building additions made structure non-qualifying) 
 
March 27, 2008 –   Removed 564 Mammoth Road from list of properties (Owner 

request, property was borderline for initial inclusion)



 

 4

Background: 
 

The Historic Properties Preservation Task 
Force (HPPTF) was established by the Town 
Council on April 17, 2006, with the following 
charge: 
 
“The Londonderry Historic Properties 
Preservation Taskforce shall exist to identify 
and develop a prioritized list of historic 
buildings and cultural resources that should 
be protected from demolition or development 
in order to preserve the Town’s history and 
cultural character” 
 

 
The HPPTF began meeting monthly in May of 2006, and spent the better portion of the past 
year: 
 

• Developing definitions of historic structures and properties; 
• Identifying potential properties in Londonderry that meet the definitions; 
• Examining existing Londonderry preservation techniques (Historic District, state barn 

preservation program); 
• Examining state and federal historic preservation resources; 
• Reviewing other NH communities’ historic district ordinances; 
• Evaluating the list of over 200 parcels of land that met the initial parameters of the 

definitions 
• Narrowing the list of parcels down to 141 homes/structures/sites and 85 barns; 
• Holding a workshop with identified property owners and the public (attended by well 

over 100 people); 
• And lastly, developing this summary report and recommendations to the Town Council, 

as spelled out in the Task Force “charge.” 
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Development of Pertinent 
Definitions: 
 
The HPPTF has developed the following 
definitions, to frame the discussion of 
properties potentially worthy of historic 
preservation. 
 

Historic Structure:  In the Town of 
Londonderry, a Historic Structure shall 
be defined as a structure meeting all 
of the following criteria: 

1. A structure 100 years or greater in age; 
2. A structure that is a significant example of a particular historical period or 

architectural style (ie, Colonial, Federal, Victorian, New England “Connected 
Farmhouse” style, etc.) 

3. A building whose original core structure must have retained a minimum of 75% of 
its original external features and be free of major external alterations and/or 
additions. 

4. Structures which do not meet the above criteria may be defined as a historic 
structure if a determination is made by the Historic District Commission that the 
structure has unique historical value despite the criteria listed above. 

 
Historic Site:  A location, structure, or object having local, regional, statewide, or 
national historic significance set aside for no other purpose than to commemorate a 
historic event, activity, or person. 

 
 
Identification of Potential Properties: 
 
Utilizing the definitions above, the HPPTF and Town Staff utilized Assessing records to identify 
all properties in Londonderry that were at least 100 year old, in order to begin evaluation of 
properties against the other 3 criteria of the definition the task force developed.  Over the 
course of 3 months, the task force narrowed the initial list of over 200 properties, down to a 
final list of 141 properties, by evaluating each property against the definitions, and through field 
investigations by members of the task force.  The maps on the following pages illustrate the 
initial list, and the final list (with the addition of barns greater than 100 years old).  Interspersed 
throughout this report are images of properties within the list of identified parcels. 
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Initial Map of Properties 
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Final Map of Properties 
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Review of Existing Londonderry and other Preservation 
Techniques: 
 
The HPPTF reviewed the following 
ordinances, regulations, and programs for 
use/reference as part of development of a 
protection strategy for Londonderry. 
 

• Existing Londonderry Historic District 
Ordinance; 

• Eagle Scout Project by Stephen J. 
Limongelli; 

• State Department of Historic Resources 
programs (grants, State Register of 
Historic Places, etc.); 

• National Register of Historic Places and 
other federal programs; 

• SNHPC’s Regional Environmental Planning Program information; 
• NH Preservation Alliance information; 
• RSA 79-D (Barn Preservation tax incentives) 
• Historic District Ordinances/Regulations from Amherst, Bedford, Claremont, Concord, 

Danville, Exeter, Gilford, Goffstown, Windham, Hollis, Jaffrey, Lebanon, Manchester, 
Nashua, Newington, Portsmouth, Rochester, Rye, Somersworth, and Hillsborough. 

 
 
Public Workshop Summary: 
 

After working for several months on identifying 
parcels, the HPPTF held a public workshop on 
March 28, 2007 at the Londonderry Middle School.  
All 141 property owners from the selected parcels 
were notified of the workshop, as well as the 
general public.  Below is a summary of the 
workshop and the results of public input. 
 
Task Force Chairman Russ Lagueux called the 
Workshop to order and gave the audience a brief 
overview of the purpose of the Task Force, and the 
process followed to identify potential properties to 

target for preservation. 
 

Task Force Charter was reviewed and summarized for the audience. 
 

The Task Force Progress so far was summarized: 
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 Reviewed status of 

laws/tools available for 
historic preservation 

 Developed definition of 
“Historic Structure or Site” 

 Compiled list of over 200 
potential sites from existing 
records 

 Reviewed each structure to 
determine status relative to 
definition 

 Identified 141 eligible 
properties 

 
Chair Lagueux explained the Town’s current Historic District and stated that that the 
workshop would drive how the task force makes recommendations to the Town Council 
on other methods of preserving historic properties.  Planning & Economic Development 
Director Andre Garron addressed the public and explained how the workshop process 
would work, and thanked everyone for participating.  The meeting was then broken into 
5 smaller groups to participate in the workshop. 
 
The audience was broken up into small groups to answer the following questions: 

 
1. What are the positive aspects 

of owning a historic property? 
2. What are the negative aspects 

of owning a historic property? 
3. What tools should the town 

consider using to insure historic 
character is maintained? 

4. What incentives should be 
considered to make it easier to 
maintain a historic property? 

 
Each group brain stormed answers to each of the 4 questions, and after each group 
presented their results, participants then voted on the top 5 issues they saw as being 
most important. 
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Workshop Voting Results: 
# VOTES IDEAS

19 Flexible zoning tools
14 Tax breaks (need state legislation)
12 Encourage re-use
9 Voluntary
8 As town roads are improved/widened, consideration given to stone walls & mature trees,

landscaping
8 Inclusion of homes in book on historical properties in Londonderry
7 Lower assessment / relief for improvements
6 View shed
6 Recognition plaques on homes provided by town
5 Tax incentives/reduction
5 Help with resources / where to get information
5 Grant incentives to maintain period quality
4 Flexibility in regs & building code
4 Preserve history of house/property
4 Costs of preservation
4 Maintenance
4 Uncertainty over being able to opt-out
3 Incentives
3 Positive recognition for joining the district
3 Maintenance assistance
3 Incentives (non-tax), cable services, other financial type incentives
3 Any incentive created, should be transferable
3 Contractor network
3 On-line resources
2 Education
2 Rewards for maintaining houses
2 Freedom to opt-in & opt-out at any time
2 Reliable resource person/contact
2 Database in historic construction specialists
2 Zoning that could increase character of town
2 Purchase of development rights
2 Incentives to preserve exteriors
2 Home Depot cards/discounts
2 Apprentice program
2 Basement - water, mold, radon, hazards
2 Proud to live in history
1 Preserving history
1 Tax incentives / assistance with improvement costs
1 List of contractors/resources (people who do historical restorations, foundations)
1 Provide historical info to assist in "how to maintain" / research assistance
1 Preserving heritage of community
1 Pride
1 Old pictures / historic reference (scapbook)
1 Encroaching development & traffic
1 Directory of qualified contractors for historic homes / perhaps website for home owners to

share info
1 Less red tape for improving or restoring historic structures
1 Researching history of homes/property
1 Cost of maintenance
1 Building code flexibility  
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Task Force Recommendations: 
 
Based on the work completed to date, the HPPTF 
recommends the following to the Town Council to 
implement the work of the task force: 
 
Recommendation 1: The Town Council 

should work with the 
State Legislative 
delegation to 
encourage the State 
Legislature to create enabling legislation that allows for tax credits 
for Historic Structures; much like the enabling legislation to give tax 
credits for agricultural barn preservation (RSA 79-D).  Such Tax 
Credits could go a long way, even more so than local ordinances 
and regulations, in encouraging owners of historic structures to 
preserve and maintain them in their historic character. 

 
Recommendation 2: The Town Council should direct the Planning Board to investigate 

and develop Zoning Ordinance Amendments that address the 
following issues: 

 
• Development of mechanisms in the Zoning Ordinance to 

allow for relief, when appropriate, from the dimensional 
requirements of the Zoning Ordinance for Historic 
Structures, recognizing that the vast majority of historic 
structures in Town were built long before Zoning, and that 
most currently require variances from the Zoning Board for 
any modifications to the structures. 

• Development of an overlay district, or other appropriate 
zoning technique, to allow for very light commercial re-use of 
historic structures in appropriate areas that are adjacent to 
commercial or industrial areas, or located along arterial 
roadways.  Identification of which parcels are appropriate 
should be determined by the Planning Board, with 
recommendations from the Heritage/Historic District 
Commission. 

• Ensure that any proposed new ordinances or regulations are 
of an “opt-in” or voluntary basis for property owners.  The 
Planning Board and Town Council should not force any new 
regulation or ordinance on property owners that do not wish 
to become part of the new overlay or zoning district. 

 
Recommendation 3: The Town should encourage the development of a 

“resource/information clearinghouse” of information related to 
preservation and maintenance of historic properties.  This should 
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be a collaborative effort of the Heritage/Historic District 
Commission, the Historical Society, and property owners.  
Information should be easily accessible for residents interested in 
preservation, techniques, contact information for specialists in 
historic preservation/construction, etc.  Information should be 
available in both printed form and available on the internet. 

 
Recommendation 4: This report should serve as the Town’s catalog of historic structures 

and properties, and should be updated periodically by the 
Heritage/Historic District Commission. 

 
Recommendation 5: The Town Council should hold a follow up workshop to the 

workshop facilitated by the Taskforce in March 2007, inviting all 
potentially impacted property owners to discuss these proposed 
recommendations and to encourage participation of the property 
owners in the implementation of these recommendations.  This 
workshop should be held before the Town Council begins 
implementing the recommendations of the Taskforce. 
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Appendix 1:  List/Photos of Selected Parcels 
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Appendix 2: Zoning Breakdown of Selected Parcels 
 

Zoning District # of Structures # of Barns 
AR-I 123 79 
R-III 0 0 
C-I 7 2 
C-II 5 0 
C-III 1 3 
C-IV 0 0 
I-I 1 0 
I-II 4 0 

 


